
Temple Board Meeting Minutes 

October 26, 2021 
 

Attendees: Michelle Dennis, Cary Sunberg, Amy Harrington, Leta Miller, Melissa Sunberg, Josh 

Karter, Olivia Stagnaro, Judy Yokel, David Ginsborg, Shani Ginsburg, Tori Ow, Rabbi 

Paula, Gerry Frank, Rabbi Shifra 

Guest: Lenore Hindin 

 

Call to order: 7:03 

 

I. Preliminaries 

A. Guest comments: Lenore enjoys all the temple activities and the connections therein 

B. Jewish journey: Amy Harrington 

C. Consent agenda: Motion to approve minutes. VOTE: Passes 

D. Motion to add item from Judy on a new URJ project. VOTE: Passes 

 

II. Executive director’s report (David) 

80% of members have renewed. Now Josh and Amy sending handwritten notes to the others. 

And phone calls will follow 

Mid-October membership report: 

 
We are hopeful that the membership amount will ultimately fulfill the budget estimate of 

$792K. 

Trying to balance competing priorities as we move from a COVID environment to reopening 

for large-scale indoor events. Lots of protocols needed for indoor activities. 

Plans for Chanukah activities: Will advertise to attract attendees. Outdoor Rock of Ages 

planned. Gail Ow led effort to bring in the funding needed for it.  



Simcha: licensing process is continuing, but we don’t anticipate any problems. Immunization 

situation: there are 4 students not immunized (with childhood immunizations), and 

cooperation has been secured from 3 of the 4. Negotiations proceeding  with the 4th.  

PPP second round: we have provided more data. ERC, third round: we were contacted by the 

IRS re our initial submission. We now have some movement by IRS; that’s good news. 

Finance committee is assembling information for the board retreat 

We are awaiting word on whether we are allowed to keep PPP 2nd round ($198,000.) First 

round was about $200,000 and is already in this year’s budget. But it’s in a “holding 

pattern”; we haven’t spent any of it. Employee Retention Credit, which we still hope to 

receive, is about $98,000. 
 

III. Board retreat (Josh) 

Plans are to start at noon, but Rabbi Shifra and Michelle have commitments at Temple school 

and so will be late. Will take place at Amy’s. First lunch and schmooze time. Then 

presentation by Miles and Olivia (1 hour): looking at missing demographics, how to be 

more inclusive and bring in more members. Then next 2 hours: look at the grant money 

(ca. $400K if round 2 PPP is forgiven) and develop plans for what to do with it. Josh sees 

four “buckets” for funding: 1. Getting reserves level to professional standards; 2. 

Building fund needs; 3. Staff needs; 4. Salaries. Question: should we be spending money 

to earn money? For example, upgrades to the Soquel Ave cemetery. Josh will appoint 

articulators of the various “bucket” needs. If anyone wishes to join these teams, let Josh 

know. After presentations, we will take straw vote: each person will get $400K and put 

the money where s/he sees fit.  
 

IV. Building and Grounds report (Miles) 

Reserve study is still being revised and finalized; BG will look at items that are urgent and 

develop list of immediate needs and funding needed for them.  

Social hall floor: $85K for commercial floated floor, $35K for normal version. BG leaning 

toward more expensive option, but the cost difference is considerable. 

Sound wall on Soquel Dr side: a high priority to create a usable outdoor space.  

Security grant 2021 was denied. It included a security wall.  

We did receive the grant for the two gates, boulders, security cameras, and personnel (in 

the first round). 

Second round (denied) included security wall and emergency alert system.  

Refrigerators were delivered today and are mobile. 
 

V. URJ project (Judy) 

New URJ project in progress to look at the intersection of various membership models, 

member engagement, and revenue alternatives. Anticipated to be a six-month project 

including Zoom meetings with URJ and other congregations. Option 2 relates to us: 

“Improving on what is working.” Rabbi Esther Lederman is leading the project. Judy and 

David will go to information sessions next week. If we are to participate, we need board 

representation. Scott Roseman has volunteered, but we also need someone from the 

membership committee and the fund development committee. Judy asks for volunteers. 

She promises to get more information on the level of commitment (number of 

hours/meetings) needed. 
 



VI. Jewish journey for Dec 14 meeting: Michelle  
 

VII. Spiritual reflections: 

Rabbi Paula: Pastoral needs have become quite overwhelming. Thursday Torah study has 

resumed. Zoom Shabbat service last week included a visitor from Jerusalem. This Friday: 

Diana Rose and Walnut Ave women’s shelter: short service and speaker who is director 

of community engagement. “Not in My Town”: Bay Area organization that responds to, 

and prevents, hate crimes. Special service on Nov 19 with Chadeish Yameinu and Inner 

Light Church. Nov 17 panel hosted by SC Public Library on Zoom and showing of movie 

and speaker. Big effort to form a rapid response team. Welcoming committee for new 

immigrants being led by Amy. DEI group is processing the 90 responses to the survey. 

Rabbi Shifra: working to help kids in the school. Outdoor learning: great connections, even if 

the Jewish learning content is slimmer. New Simcha director doing a great job. New 

SERFY (youth group) adviser doing well.  
 

Appendix: 

A. Message from Josh: 

David G. informed me today that we have received official word that our second PPP loan 

has been fully forgiven.  I believe that with the forgiveness of the first round, the total 

forgiven is roughly 400k, maybe slightly better.  We now await word on the third piece, 

our ERC (Employee Retention Credit) application. 

 

Big kudos to our Treasurers, Paul and Cary, our two ED's, Tanya and David, and a 

special shout out to longtime Finance Committee member, Laura Giges, who carefully 

guided us through much of the process and who did much of the number crunching in the 

applications and also gave us much wisdom about the timing.  (Of course, thanks to the 

whole Finance Committee). 

 

B. Nov 21 retreat postponed because the needed financial information is not yet ready. 

Hopefully, we will reschedule for a date in January. 
 
 
 
 
 


